
 
 

  
 
 
 
 
 



Chapter 7 
FLYING INTO THE STORM 

 
 “I didn’t have time to entertain fear  

when I knew God’s promises had given me  
permission to be brave.”  

—Missy Maxwell Worton 
 
My mind was racing, replaying the conversation that Pochi and I had about the devil worshiper who 
wanted to foster Favor, and the plight of the other three children in this foster care situation. I didn’t 
want to believe that somehow the local government was involved in corruption, nor did I want to 
think that my daughter’s future was at stake because of some sinister plan. The reality of what was 
happening slapped me in the face—no matter how we looked at it, it was a form of child slavery. I 
couldn’t bear to think of Favor being put in a home that didn’t love or value her. Mark and I were 
determined not to allow her to be taken from us—but where would we start? 

We knew we were being kept in the dark on the details, so we decided to try to call Pochi in 
Ethiopia to get more information. As I dialed her number, I prayed that she would pick up. I held my 
breath until I heard the connection and the rings begin. On the second ring, to our relief, she answered. 
She was anxious to speak to us. 

“Is Favor okay? Is she in a safe place?” were the first questions out of my mouth. 
“She is in Debre Birhan,” Pochi began. “When the foster mother took her to the official’s office, 

he decided that Favor should stay in Ethiopia in the foster care system. He does not want to release 
her to be adopted.” My heart felt a dagger strike, but I remembered—and held on to—God’s promise 
that she would be mine. We had come too far to not have victory. I remained calm. 

“Where is Favor now?” I asked. 
“Right now she is safe with the foster mother,” she said. 
“How long is she with the foster mother, Pochi?” I hoped there would be a window of time to do 

something before she would be put into the hands of someone else and we would lose her forever. 
There was a pause on the other side of the phone. 
“Pochi, did you hear me?” I asked. 
“Yes,” she said slowly, “she is safe. You don’t need to worry about her.” 
But she wasn’t in the orphanage, and she was now under the supervision of someone who had the 

power to keep her from us. Something in me broke. “Pochi, why did you take her to Debre Birhan?” 
I was frustrated. “We begged you not to take her. Now we could lose her because you didn’t listen to 
us!” I wanted to yell at her in that moment, but I held back, knowing she was the only link I had to 
Favor.  

There was dead silence on the phone for a minute or so. Then Pochi softly responded, “I know, 
I am so sorry, but I did what I felt I had to do at the time. I didn’t think they would keep her and stop 
her from being adopted. We were promised.” 

“How could you trust them?” I asked. “I begged you not to take her back there.” 



“Don’t worry...we have a plan with Favor’s aunt to get her out of this foster care either Monday 
or Tuesday,” she said. “We will get her back.” 

“Is this the plan Adeferese was talking about?” I asked. 
“Yes,” she said, “we are working with Adeferese and Favor’s aunt to get her back from this local 

government. We are hoping this will work. Pray.” 
Hoping it would work was not what we wanted to hear. We wanted a guarantee. I didn’t know 

what to say. I was so angry that Favor had been put in this situation to begin with. 
“They told us not to come to Ethiopia,” I said. “What do you think, Pochi?” 
“This is up to you,” she said. “I cannot promise you that if you come, you will leave with Favor. 

I don’t know what will happen. We are hoping that this plan will work, but I cannot promise you 
anything.” 

I sat quietly on the phone. We had done everything right. Why was this happening? 
“Favor’s aunt does not want her to go into the foster care system,” Pochi said. “She wants her to 

go to America with you. She says Favor belongs with you.”  
“Will they give Favor to her?” I asked. 
“She is a close living relative, so they should,” she said. “Have you thought about getting an 

attorney?” What? Now she was talking about us getting an attorney when she was the one who 
should’ve just listened to us! Why did we have to pay for the attorney? We were in this situation because 
of someone else, and I was having a little pity party over it. 

“Everyone seems to believe Adeferese has the influence to take care of this for us,” I responded. 
“Do you really think we are going to need to hire a lawyer too?” 

“I don’t know,” Pochi said. “The couple that just left without their child hired a woman that used 
to be the judge for adoptions. I think she only cost them a thousand American dollars. She knows 
what’s going on, but you might want to wait and see how it goes Monday with the rescue.” 

We hung up feeling no better off than before we called. There was no certain outcome, just more 
questions and more money leaking from our checking account. I had to get out of the house and pray 
about what to do. The one thing this battle had done well was to drive me to my knees. I was beginning 
to wonder if that was the purpose of this trial. 

 
* * * * * 

 
Another problem was stirring out in the Atlantic Ocean—a massive storm called Hurricane Sandy was 
set to hit the East Coast on the same day that our flight was scheduled to fly out from Washington, 
D.C. Hurricane Sandy had been nicknamed “Frankenstorm.” The news channels were calling it “epic,” 
and it seemed to be getting worse as it inched toward its impact zone. 

My emotions were having their own “epic Frankenstorm,” and I badly needed to calm my mind. 
Between the call to Pochi, our agency saying not to travel, and now this hurricane approaching, I felt 
everything converging on us—fighting against us. Everything was screaming not to go, saying we had 
no possibility to get our daughter, telling us to just give up. So, why did I not have the peace to stay home?  

“Father, we need answers,” I prayed. “What are we supposed to do?” 
Silence. 
My mind went to the moment that I said goodbye to Favor, standing outside her orphanage. I 



remembered the promise that I made to her looking in those tear-filled brown eyes. I had promised 
that I would come back to get her and take her home with me. I had to go, but would I even have the 
chance to see her? Everything was such a mess—and I felt so out of control. 

“If You say go, I’ll go,” I prayed. “I’m not afraid. I just don’t want anything bad to happen to 
Favor. If You say stay...I paused...I’ll do it, and I will choose to trust You to keep her safe.” 

I kept praying, then I stopped and just sat still, quieting my mind and spirit, dumping all the noise 
that was filling my head. I took a deep breath and waited, and waited. 

Then, as clear as a bell, I heard His answer: “When your foot touches Ethiopian soil, the victory 
will be yours.” I was suddenly overcome with peace and confidence that we needed to go. There was 
no question—I still believed going to Ethiopia was the only option. I had to win this battle and bring 
Favor home. Now I had to tell Mark. 

I walked into our bedroom. Mark was resting on our bed. His eyes opened and he gave me a 
knowing look. 

“Mark,” I started, “I believe that God has told me if we set our feet in Ethiopia, the victory will 
be ours. Just like He did with my mom.” 

“Okay,” Mark said without a beat. “I agree. We need to go.” 
 

* * * * * 
 

Mark’s mother, Kathy, arrived two days later to take care of the boys for the week. Mark had decided 
to honor our word that McKenzie could go with us. Things had drastically changed, and I was a little 
nervous about taking her, but we both had peace that she would be okay. We quickly pulled everything 
together and caught our flight to Washington, D.C. The feeling of the unknown was all around us, 
but the peace that surpasses all understanding was also strong within us. 

Shortly after we arrived in D.C., we once again met up with our close friends David and Kathleen. 
As we sat and talked this time, a few weeks later, we could see their excitement for this adoption, but 
we could also feel their underlying concern. None of us had ever experienced anything like the run-
around, cryptic information we were currently receiving. Our first adoption from Ethiopia had been 
so smooth. We discussed the fight that we felt we were getting ready to face and the potential issues 
we would be battling. It seemed very poetic that we were flying out of one storm—Hurricane Sandy—
and into another potential storm of a different kind.  

I also shared with David and Kathleen the testimony of what had recently happened with my 
mom, and how much that dream and following God’s leading to her healing thus far had built my 
faith. I had a new level of trust, and I was starting to open the Bible and just say, “Yes!” I was excited 
for the fullness of what God had for His children. We talked the hours away, until we knew that it 
was time to get some rest for the long flight in the morning. They took us back to the Embassy Suites 
near the airport. 

At the hotel in a large water exhibit, two swans named George and Martha kept following 
McKenzie’s every move as she walked back and forth in front of them and around the exhibit. The 
swans’ behavior gave her and the other kids watching something to laugh about. The swans reminded 
me that our God is always near us—no matter where we go. David and Kathleen prayed with us and 
gave us an awesome care package to take, and we went our separate ways. 



After we were settled in our room, I called to say goodbye to my dad. My mom was still at the 
regional care center where they were continuing her physical therapy. I didn’t tell him all the details, 
but I did mention that we were going to get a new granddaughter for him and granny to love. He 
could sense beyond my words that something must be wrong. He began to weep and to tell me that 
he loved me. He was ready to meet this little girl named Favor, but he also wanted his daughter safe.  

 
* * * * * 

 
The next morning, we arrived at the airport under the heavy, foreboding clouds announcing the 
oncoming storm. Many flights had been cancelled coming into Washington D.C., and of the flights 
still in operation, only a handful were running on time. Thankfully, ours was still listed as one of the 
on-time departures. As we waited for our plane to board, I shot off an email to an amazing group of 
prayer warriors who I knew would be standing in prayer with us. 

I had barely sent the message off when the airline announced a one-hour delay because of a 
mechanical problem on our plane. Soon, one hour turned into two, and we were getting closer to 
having to cancel because of the impending storm. I continued to pray, knowing that victory was ours 
once we set foot in Ethiopia. 

Mark reached over and grabbed my hand. “Are you doing okay?” he asked. 
I nodded my head. He knew me. I used to be a white-knuckle frequent flyer. Any sign of 

mechanical trouble would make me panic, and turbulence would shake me to my core. I had been 
known to walk off a plane before it took off because we were going to be flying in cloudy weather. I 
preferred the clear blue skies with little to no chance of bad weather, and long flights were my biggest 
nightmare. I had tried every crutch you could think of to overcome my fears. Waiting for our plane, I 
realized that was the old me. Although fear kept trying to whisper in my ear, I knew I had changed 
when I gave my life fully to God, and had died to self. Fear of dying left—and freedom came. I started 
to live. 

And today, I had a mission. A purpose. I had a little girl waiting for me. Somehow, knowing that 
mission fueled strength from somewhere deep inside. Every fear that tried to creep in and whisper 
was completely silenced. I didn’t have time to entertain fear when I knew God’s promises had given 
me permission to be brave. 

We boarded the plane two hours late. We found our seat in the back, snapped a picture of the 
three of us in our seats to post on Facebook, and said a prayer. As we started to roll down the runway, 
I could feel my heart pounding with a new adventure. The airplane lifted into the sky. As the engines 
roared toward the clouds and oncoming rain, I could feel my spirit soar. We were physically flying 
into a massive storm, and barreling like a projectile toward our own personal storm waiting in Ethiopia. 

 



 
 

Facebook post just after boarding to return to Ethiopia for Favor. 
This time, McKenzie is with us, and we are flying over Hurricane Sandy...” 

 


